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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Patricia Harrell <Pat_Harrell@msn.com>

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 11:42 AM

To: Lindsey Ozbolt

Subject: Re: East Lake Sammamish Trail-South Sammamish Segment B section-60% Design Plan 

comments 

Thanks Lindsey! Have a great weekend. 

Pat 

 

From: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 11:18 AM 

To: Patricia Harrell 

Subject: RE: East Lake Sammamish Trail-South Sammamish Segment B section-60% Design Plan comments  

  

Dear Pat, 

  

Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development Permit 

Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).  

  

Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment period, all 

comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be included in future notices 

the City issues for this proposal. 

  

Regards, 

  

  

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

  

From: Patricia Harrell [mailto:Pat_Harrell@msn.com]  

Sent: Thursday, January 26, 2017 6:58 PM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Subject: East Lake Sammamish Trail-South Sammamish Segment B section-60% Design Plan comments  

  

Hello Lindsey,  

Attached are my comments.  If you have a minute please confirm your receipt and no issue opening the 

document.  

Best Regards, 

Pat Harrell 
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Lindsey Ozbolt

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 11:18 AM

To: 'Patricia Harrell'

Subject: RE: East Lake Sammamish Trail-South Sammamish Segment B section-60% Design Plan 

comments 

Dear Pat, 

 

Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development Permit 

Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).  

 

Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment period, all 

comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be included in future notices 

the City issues for this proposal. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

 

From: Patricia Harrell [mailto:Pat_Harrell@msn.com]  

Sent: Thursday, January 26, 2017 6:58 PM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Subject: East Lake Sammamish Trail-South Sammamish Segment B section-60% Design Plan comments  

 

Hello Lindsey,  

Attached are my comments.  If you have a minute please confirm your receipt and no issue opening the 

document.  

Best Regards, 

Pat Harrell 
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Dayne Sampson <daynesampson@hotmail.com>

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 11:40 AM

To: Lindsey Ozbolt

Subject: RE: Lake Sammamish Trail Concerns

Thank you Lindsey.  Have a great day. 

 

Best Regards, 

Dayne 

 

 

From: Lindsey Ozbolt [mailto:LOzbolt@sammamish.us]  

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 10:51 AM 

To: Dayne Sampson <daynesampson@hotmail.com> 

Subject: RE: Lake Sammamish Trail Concerns 

 

Dear Dayne, 

 

Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development Permit 

Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).  

 

Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment period, all 

comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be included in future notices 

the City issues for this proposal. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

 

From: Dayne Sampson [mailto:daynesampson@hotmail.com]  

Sent: Thursday, January 26, 2017 2:36 PM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Cc: Dayne Sampson <daynesampson@hotmail.com>; Julie Sampson <julieasampson@hotmail.com> 

Subject: Lake Sammamish Trail Concerns 

 

From: 

Dayne Sampson 

1809 Eastlake Sammamish Place SE 
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Sammamish WA 98075 

 

To: 

City of Sammamish 

Lindsey Ozbolt 

425 295-0527 

lozbolt@sammamish.us 

 

Re: Concerns about the East Lake Sammamish Trail Project construction, South Segment 2B 

 

Hello Ms. Ozbolt, 

Our home is located on Station 348.  The trail runs through our backyard.  It bisects our lot, as it does many of our 

neighbors.  Please find below my list of concerns regarding the construction project. 

1) Security – we need lockable gates as part of the lakeside fence.  The current plan doesn’t include gates, but 

rather only openings in the fence.  Our kids play on our lower lot.  They need protection.  Imagine random 

strangers wandering through your backyard when your kids are outside playing.  How safe would you feel?  We 

also have boats and many personal items on our lower lots which need to be protected. 

2) Privacy – we need the right to plant vegetation along the lakeside fence.  There are numerous areas along the 

lake (e.g. Marymoor, Sammamish Landing, etc.) which provides access to the general public. 

3) The lots should not have shared gates.  Each lot should have a dedicated gate, as they do now. 

4) The lots should not have shared stairs.  Each lot should have dedicated stairs, as they do now. 

5) The replacement stairs to our lots should not be parallel to the trail.  They should follow the path of the stairs 

removed for construction, which in most cases are perpendicular.  It’s more difficult, in some cases impossible 

(e.g. carrying a kayak), to navigate stairs with 90 degree turns. 

6) Homeowners should be given the option to install our own replacement stairs, at our expense. 

7) Access – we need access to our lower lots during construction.  Nothing in the plans indicate access to our 

property during construction. 

8) Wetland Mitigation – the construction plans do not indicate any intention of mitigating the impact to the 

wetland on my property.  As part of a code enforcement issue with the City and County, I’m being required to 

mitigate the impact to the wetland on my property, and to maintain such mitigation for a period of 5 years.  This 

will be impossible due to the construction and its impact on my property.   

9) Wetland Impact – due to the construction of an impermeable surface and the required draining.  The new trail 

will eliminate the wetland on my property.  This needs to be addressed.  Either the wetland designation needs to 

be entirely removed, or it should be appropriately maintained. 

The City should place the SSDP on-hold until the 90% plans are completed/released and all the homeowner concerns are 

addressed. 

 

Best Regards, 

Dayne Sampson 
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Lindsey Ozbolt

Sent: Friday, February 3, 2017 3:28 PM

To: 'Iris Stewart'

Subject: RE: Comments and concerns regarding KC Clearing and Grubbing & Trail Master Plan 

impact

Dear Iris, 

 

Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development Permit 

Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).  

 

Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment period, all 

comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be included in future notices 

the City issues for this proposal. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

 

From: Iris Stewart [mailto:istuartie@gmail.com]  

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 11:33 AM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Cc: Lynda <gableforce4@gmail.com> 

Subject: Comments and concerns regarding KC Clearing and Grubbing & Trail Master Plan impact 

 

Dear Lindsey, 

 

 

Please be sure our comments and concerns are forwarded to the city council as requested. 

 

Thank you, 

Ivan and Iris Stewart 

2815 E. LK Samm Pkwy SE 
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January 25, 2017 

 
Ivan & Iris Stewart 
2815 E. Lk Sammamish Pkwy S.E. 
Sammamish Washington 
 
 
 
Comments and Concerns for Trail Master Plan Segment B (Sht AL6) 
 
We purchased the property in August 1973 and have resided, full time, since September 1973. 
 

• House was built in 1971 and the garage in 1978. 
• Driveway and parking, turnaround, improved and black-topped around 1979/80. 
• All structures and locations had permits issued by King County. 

 
We have lived in, and used this property, including paying taxes for 43 plus years. 
 
King County, claiming ownership of the Right of Way (R.O.W.), has placed boundary markers 
(stakes) on the East and West side of the R.O.W. 
 

• The western marker bisects the house.  (Figure 1) 
 

• The eastern marker is adjacent to the garage door. (Figure 2) 
 
We continue to dispute King County’s claims to ownership of the full R.O.W., and unlimited use 
of the area. 
 
The Trail Master Plan for our property is shown on sheet AL6 (page 38-135), between Sta 310 + 
24 to Sta 310 + 76.   (figure; 3) 
 

• Moving the Eastern boundary and railings by approximately ten feet east of the existing 
trail will impact our ability to turnaround. 

 

• Backing out of the garage and turning is severally restricted.  
  

• Parking space is completely eliminated. 
 
 
 
Comments and concerns regarding the additional area King County is request permitting for is 
page 2.  The above information is necessary to see the full impact of King Counties approach to 
the trail and the impact they intent to have on the home and property owners of the City of 
Sammamish. 
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Existing house built 1971.     King County right of way Stake at midpoint of house. 

(Figure 1) 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Stakes show new trail width and right of way.  Right of way stake completely 
eliminates ingress and egress to the garage.   (Figure 2) 
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King County Plan for Section AL6 section of Trail.  Significantly reduces an already restricted 
garage ingress and egress.  

On the South side of the 2 cedar trees in a 2 to 3 foot drop. 

Yellow tape depicts the aggressive expansion of the East boundary under the 60% trail design. 
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Clearing and Grubbing 
 
Clearing and grubbing during construction removes further 10 feet of this area. (Figure; 4) 
 

• Makes ingress and egress from the garage and access to the driveway impossible for a 
standard vehicle. 
 

• Construction of the wall (S3, page 106) impedes direct access to stairs and house on 
west side.  Suggest shift to Sta 310 +65 to clear. 

 

• Sewer lines run North to South in this area. 
 
Clear and grub limits west of the existing fence line will destroy our existing landing, stairs and 
stairway lighting.  (Figure; 5 A, B & C) 
 
This could eliminate, or severely restrict our ability for access to the house. 
 

(As senior citizens it is unlikely that we can negotiate the 45degree slope without the 
steps, or to climb over construction equipment.) 
 
The proposed removal of the chain link fence and the removal of shrubbery will destroy 
any degree of privacy we presently enjoy. 
 
The fence removal also creates a safety hazard to trail users due to the former rail bed 
bank. 

 
Please review and support ourselves and our neighbors by minimizing the definitive and 
potential impacts from this plan. 
 
Request you rescind permits already issued and reject the 60% plan as presented. 
 
 
Please note; the orange  
Extension cord is an accurate 
Layout of the loss of driveway  
We would suffer.  Denying  
Access from our garage and up 
and down our driveway. 
 
The Vehicle must go 9 inches   
Over the orange extension cord 
In an attempt to drive up the 
Driveway.  There is no turn room  
If you leave directly from the 
Garage which the white vehicle 
Depicts.   (Figure 4) 
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(Figure: 5A, B and C) 

Clear and Grub line will destroy existing landing, stairs and stairway lighting. 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 5A          Figure 5B 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                Figure 5C 
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Ivan & Iris Stewart – 2815 E. Lk. Sammamish Pkwy S.E. 
 
Comments and concerns pertaining to trail plan for segment (AL6, Sheet 38 of 135). (Sta 310 + 
24 to Sta 310 + 76)  
 
East side of existing trail. 
 
Increasing the trail width and thereby extending the Eastern boundary has the following negative 
impacts on the property.  
 
Area reduced by approx. 500 sq. feet.  (Figure, 3) 

 

• This reduces room for backing out of the garage, and ingress and egress to and from the 
garage.  Turn around is restricted and parking is eliminated. 

 

• Reduced clearance impacts the turn from the driveway to the garage. 
 

• Clear and grub (?) profile lines reflect a further restriction in this area blocking the use of 
the driveway and garage for a standard vehicle. 

 

• Construction equipment and debris will create access problems.  Emergency vehicles 
may be denied use of the driveway and parking.  (Figure, 4) 

 

• Wall number six starts too far South.  Wall station zero should move ten feet North. 
Suggest sta. 310 + 65.      

 

• Note: Sewer lines are located in this area. 
 

• Trail design lacks speed bumps to reduce the speed of cyclist a hazard to walkers and 
residents. 

 
West side of existing trail. 
 

• Clear and grub area on the west side of the trail will eliminate access to the house by 
destroying the existing landing, stairs, and safety lighting. Construction equipment and 
debris will create safety issues and major difficulties for the (senior citizen) property 
owners to access the house.  (Figures, 5A, B & C) 

 

• Removal of the existing chain link fence will create a potential safety hazard due to the 
adjacent banked terrain. 

 

• Cedar trees leaning at an unnatural angle could possibly uproot in a storm and will fall 
unto the trail.  King County is already aware of this.  

 

Surely the King County engineering team could give more thought to the actual neighborhood 
and to the residents.  A more compatible design minimizing the negatives, could be 
considered. 
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Tyson Goodwin <tysongoodwin@hotmail.com>

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 11:01 AM

To: Lindsey Ozbolt

Subject: RE: subject: South lake Sammamish trail section 2b, markers 470-473 comments

Thanks Lindsey!  

 

Tyson Goodwin 

 

From: Lindsey Ozbolt [mailto:LOzbolt@sammamish.us]  

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 10:52 AM 

To: Tyson Goodwin <tysongoodwin@hotmail.com> 

Subject: RE: subject: South lake Sammamish trail section 2b, markers 470-473 comments 

 

Dear Tyson, 

 

Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development Permit 

Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).  

 

Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment period, all 

comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be included in future notices 

the City issues for this proposal. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

 

From: Tyson Goodwin [mailto:tysongoodwin@hotmail.com]  

Sent: Thursday, January 26, 2017 2:39 PM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Subject: subject: South lake Sammamish trail section 2b, markers 470-473 comments 

 

Please review the attached letter regarding South lake Sammamish trail section 2b, markers 470-473 comments. 

 

Thank you! 
 

Tyson Goodwin  
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Lindsey Ozbolt

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 10:52 AM

To: 'Tyson Goodwin'

Subject: RE: subject: South lake Sammamish trail section 2b, markers 470-473 comments

Dear Tyson, 

 

Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development Permit 

Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).  

 

Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment period, all 

comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be included in future notices 

the City issues for this proposal. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

 

From: Tyson Goodwin [mailto:tysongoodwin@hotmail.com]  

Sent: Thursday, January 26, 2017 2:39 PM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Subject: subject: South lake Sammamish trail section 2b, markers 470-473 comments 

 

Please review the attached letter regarding South lake Sammamish trail section 2b, markers 470-473 comments. 

 

Thank you! 
 

Tyson Goodwin  
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Lindsey Ozbolt

Sent: Friday, February 3, 2017 3:12 PM

To: 'Mike Parrott'

Subject: RE: ELST Section 2B Input - Parrott

Dear Mike, 

 

Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development Permit 

Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).  

 

Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment period, all 

comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be included in future notices 

the City issues for this proposal. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

 

From: Mike Parrott [mailto:mparrott@costco.com]  

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 10:29 AM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Cc: Mike Parrott <mparrott@costco.com>; Diane Parrott <diane.b.parrott@gmail.com> 

Subject: ELST Section 2B Input - Parrott 

 

Lindsey, 

 

Please find our input attached. Thank you in advance for your kind consideration of our comments and requests. 

Please let me know if you have any questions or comments.  Thank you. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Mike & Diane Parrott 

Mike Parrott  
Vice President/GMM  
Costco Wholesale 
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Donahue, Kelly <Kelly.Donahue@kingcounty.gov>

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 10:14 AM

To: vsalemann@comcast.net; Lindsey Ozbolt; Auld, Gina; 'Jenny Bailey'; Priya Singh; 

Samantha DeMars-Hanson; rreyes@prrbiz.com

Subject: FW: Emailing - Salemann Comments.pdf

Attachments: Salemann Comments.pdf

Mr. Salemann,  

 

Thank you for your email. I am forwarding your email to Lindsey Ozbolt at the City of Sammamish so that it may be 

included in the comment record for the ELST South Sammamish B Substantial Shoreline Development Permit comment 

period. 

 

Thank you,  

 

Kelly Donahue 

Community Outreach and Engagement 

King County Parks 

T: 206.466.5585 

 

From: ELST Master Plan  

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 8:35 AM 
To: Donahue, Kelly; Auld, Gina; llabissoniere@prrbiz.com; psingh@prrbiz.com; rreyes@prrbiz.com; sdemars-

hanson@prrbiz.com 
Subject: FW: Emailing - Salemann Comments.pdf 

 

  

From: Victor Salemann 

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 8:34:42 AM (UTC-08:00) Pacific Time (US & Canada) 
To: ELST Master Plan 

Cc: VICTOR (vsalemann@comcast.net) 

Subject: Emailing - Salemann Comments.pdf 

Attached are my comments on the 60% design plans. My biggest concern is the access to our beach from our homes 

(2721 and 2717). I do not believe the shared stairs north and south of us are feasible due to topography and the location 

of the existing structures.  

  

The plans do not show existing pressure sewer and utility casing crossings that will be impacted by the construction 

  

I am concerned that the gravity block fill wall may being opposed part way up the existing RR fill  will not be stable. 

There is groundwater seepage out form the existing fill slope. 

  

The shoulder pile wall is shown differently on the plan vs the wall detail sheet. The wall detail sheet looks better. I would 

prefer the wall end at our property line and wrap to the east if needed. 

  

Our driveway at 2717 ELSP SE does connect directly to ELSP form the trail. I am open to discussion a temporary 

construction access. 
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Victor L. Salemann, P.E. 
Principal 

TSI 
Transportation Solutions, Inc. 
8250 165th Avenue NE, Suite 100 
Redmond, WA 98052-6628 
T 425.883.4134 ext. 120 
F 425.867.0898 
C 425.922.7278 
victors@tsinw.com 
www.tsinw.com 
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Lindsey Ozbolt

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 4:34 PM

To: 'Mike Schmidt'; 'ELST Master Plan'

Subject: RE: ELST Segment B Wetland 23C is apparently not part of the Army Corps of Engineers 

review scope

Dear Mike, 

 

Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development Permit 

Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).  

 

Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment period, all 

comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be included in future notices 

the City issues for this proposal. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

 

From: Mike Schmidt [mailto:MikeSch@msn.com]  

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 9:40 AM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us>; 'ELST Master Plan' <ELST@kingcounty.gov> 

Subject: ELST Segment B Wetland 23C is apparently not part of the Army Corps of Engineers review scope 

 

Hi Lindsey and Kelly, thank you for the reference contact to Kathryn E. Curry at the USACE.  Unfortunately, after sending 

her my feedback and concerns regarding Wetland 23C, she has replied back indicating that this wetland is not part of 

their review scope!  She has suggested that I engage with the City and County regarding project design concerns.  I have 

attached the email with her response for your reference. 

 

As you know, my concerns about Wetland 23C are in regard to the presumed deviation of the proposed trail plan around 

that wetland and the subsequent destruction of beautiful landscaping and numerous mature Aspen and Fir trees in that 

area.  Is it possible Wetlands 23C was overlooked with regard to being included in the review?  Is this a mistake?  Can we 

ensure that it is added to the review?  What process would we need to go through in order to ensure that Wetland 23C 

is reviewed again? 

 

Thanks for your help. 

 

                --Mike Schmidt 
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From: Curry, Kathryn E CIV USARMY CENWS (US)
To: Mike Schmidt
Subject: RE: East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment B Wetlands 23C
Date: Friday, January 27, 2017 9:18:04 AM

Mike,

Thank you for your email. Wetland 23 C is not currently part of our review scope. I encourage you to engage with
 the County and City regarding your concerns about the project design.

Regards, Kathy

Kathryn E. Curry, PWS
Regulatory Branch, Seattle District
USACE
206-764-5527
Kathryn.E.Curry@usace.army.mil

-----Original Message-----
From: Mike Schmidt [mailto:MikeSch@msn.com]
Sent: Thursday, January 26, 2017 6:02 PM
To: Curry, Kathryn E CIV USARMY CENWS (US) <Kathryn.E.Curry@usace.army.mil>
Subject: [EXTERNAL] East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment B Wetlands 23C

Hi Kathy, my name is Mike Schmidt and I am a resident in Sammamish along the Sammamish Trail Segment 2B
 near station 380.  This week I provided feedback regarding details of the proposed Sammamish Trail Segment B
 plans in our neighborhood to Lindsey Ozbolt and Kelly Donahue, and Kelly suggested that I could contact you
 regarding the disposition of the habitat in the trail ROW in our neighborhood.  I have also included the feedback I
 sent to the City/County in the attached email if you would like additional context.

My understanding is that you are in the process of reevaluating the Trail Segment 2B area, and in particular
 evaluating what areas are considered wetlands.  I was very pleased to hear this, and I would like to draw your
 attention in particular to Wetland 23C located near station 378 on sheet AL20.  My concern with this area's
 designation as a wetland is for two reasons:

1.      To the untrained eye it does not look like wetlands, nor does there appear to be any wetland flora in the area. 
 It is effectively a blackberry covered hill sloping away from the Sammamish Parkway that ends in a drain ditch at
 the east edge of the current trail.  Besides the previously mentioned blackberries there are also tall grasses and a few
 scraggly trees in the area.  When I compare this area to the area directly south of it (section 376) that is not
 currently designated as wetlands the soil composition and plants look quite similar, with the possible exception that
 the area further south has more trees as you continue south.  In any case, since you are reevaluating this area that
 gives me some hope that the current designation in the trail plans might be erroneous, which leads me to my second
 point.
2.      It is my understanding that the current designation of this area as Wetland 23C may have caused the design for
 the new path of the trail to divert to the west of the current interim trail, away from currently designated Wetland
 23C.  Although preservation of wetlands (as currently designated) is understandable, this has the terrible side effect
 of wiping out over 150 feet of beautiful landscaping which includes 4 mature Aspen trees and 5 mature fir trees, in
 addition to a host of mature Rhododendrons, Oregon Grape, and other plants.  Just standing there on the trail and
 looking down it at either side, it becomes very clear which part should be preserved and which should be used for
 the trail bed.
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I hope that as part of evaluating the area you will keep this feedback in mind, and hope that both the determination
 of wetlands can be changed, as well as hopefully redirecting the trail back to the east closer to following the current
 trail bed as it does just south of this area at segment 377.  This would allow the preservation of the highly desirable
 plants and mature trees in this area.

Thank you for your consideration, and please let me know if I may provide any further clarification or if you would
 like to meet in person at the site to discuss this further.

                --Mike Schmidt

903 East Lake Sammamish Shore Lane SE

Sammamish, WA 98075

425 836 3259
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Lindsey Ozbolt

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 4:32 PM

To: 'Arul Menezes'

Subject: RE: Public comment for East Lake Sammamish trail section 2B SSDP

Dear Arul, 

 

Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development Permit 

Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).  

 

Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment period, all 

comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be included in future notices 

the City issues for this proposal. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

 

From: Arul Menezes [mailto:arulm@microsoft.com]  

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 9:31 AM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Cc: Duncan Greene (dmg@vnf.com) <dmg@vnf.com>; arul_menezes@hotmail.com 

Subject: Public comment for East Lake Sammamish trail section 2B SSDP 

 

Dear Ms. Ozbolt, 

     Please see attached my comments regarding the SSDP application for the East Lake Sammamish trail section 2B. My 

comments include an arborist report as Exhibit-A, also attached. 

Thanks 

--arul  
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To: Lindsey Ozbolt 

Sammamish City Planner 

Re: East Lake Sammamish Trail segment#2B, 60% plans 

Dear Ms. Ozbolt, 

I am writing to comment on the 60% plans for the proposed East Lake Sammamish Trail section #2B. I 

reside and own the property at 3145 East Lake Sammamish Shore Ln SE, Sammamish, WA 98075, 

adjacent to the proposed trail between location #294 and #295. 

I have the following comments. 

1) Trail alignment: The proposed alignment of the new trail in the 60% plans is such that the lake 

side edge of the new trail matches the edge of the existing trail in my neighborhood (trail 

location 291 to 298). This reduces the impact of the trail on my property and my neighborhood. 

I want to thank King County for this consideration and I strongly support this proposed trail 

alignment in this area. 

 

2) The clearing & grading limits proposed in the 60% plan encompass most of the embankment 

that currently exists between the trail and my home and my neighbors’ homes. On my property 

this would imply the removal of six mature trees that I have planted and maintained within this 

embankment. These trees are not shown in the existing conditions plan because they do not 

meet the 8” or 12” criteria for significant trees. Nevertheless, they are mature (15-20 years old), 

quite large (20 to 30 feet tall) and provide an essential privacy buffer between the trail and my 

home. The windows of my home are only about 20 feet from the trail. Also in the same area, I 

built a privacy fence in 1997, prior to the acquisition of the trail RoW by King County. The fence 

is a 6-foot cedar fence topped by a 2-foot privacy lattice. As with the trees, the fence is essential 

to provide privacy and visual separation between the trail and my house, something to be 

desired by trail users as well. All of my neighbors between locations 291 and 298 have similar 

impacts. They would be losing privacy fencing and their homes are also located very close to the 

trail with severe privacy impacts to the entire neighborhood. 

 

I would request that the clearing and grading limits be moved about four (4) feet closer to the 

trail to allow me to preserve my trees and fence.1 

 

3) My neighbor to the northwest (McNabb) has a huge decades-old dogwood growing in the same 

embankment between the trail and her house. This tree is not marked on the map as significant, 

which I believe is an arborist oversight. I am attaching a report (Exhibit-A) from a certified 

arborist showing the tree to be approximately 12.5” DBH. This meets the criteria for a significant 
                                                           
1 The clearing and grading proposed in the current 60% plans appears to violate numerous provisions of the City's 
Shoreline Master Program (SMP) and the Sammamish Municipal Code (SMC), including without limitation the 
following: SMP 25.03.020(2); SMP 25.03.020(5); SMP 25.04.010(4)(b); SMP 25.04.010(7)(b); SMP 25.04.010(8)(a); 
SMP 25.04.010(9)(b); SMP 25.06.020; SMP 25.07.100(7); SMP 25.07.110(9); SMC 21A.30.210(1); SMC 
21A.30.210(2); SMC 21A.30.210(3).  Because the types of site-specific impacts identified in this letter were not 
analyzed in the FEIS, they will require supplemental review under SEPA if not fully avoided/mitigated through 
project changes. 
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deciduous tree. Sammamish code 21A.15.1333 states “Tree, significant” means a tree that is: (1) 

A coniferous tree with a diameter of eight (8) inches or more DBH; or (2) A deciduous tree with a 

diameter of twelve (12) inches or more DBH. 

 

The tree was planted by my neighbor’s grandmother in the 1930s, and is a neighborhood 

landmark. Since dogwoods are very slow growing, a mature heritage dogwood of this size & 

beauty is a civic treasure and will be a joy to trail users as well.  

 

I would request that this significant heritage tree be added to the plans and tree inventory, and 

would urge that every effort be made to save the tree. I believe this beautiful tree can easily be 

saved by moving the clearing and grading limits very slightly (approx. 3-4 feet).2 

As you know, I previously worked with the City of Sammamish and King County to mitigate similar 

impacts to my property within the South Sammamish “A” Segment by making minor changes to the 

project design.  In particular, we entered into a settlement agreement that detailed how King County 

would modify the project design in order to implement one of the City’s shoreline permit conditions 

requiring the County to “work with neighboring property owners in the vicinity . . . to review alternatives 

to the current vault design and to move the proposed wall further away from private properties 

sufficient to allow for landscaping to be planted and maintained at the base of the wall” (emphasis 

added).  Because those changes were not incorporated into the trail project prior to the City’s issuance 

of its shoreline permit decision, however, it was more time-consuming and costly for the parties to 

make those project changes. 

For this project, I am hopeful that we can incorporate similar project changes prior to the issuance of the 

shoreline permit so that we can avoid needless delay and cost.  To mitigate the impacts described 

above, we ask that the County modify the project design as follows, and we request that the City impose 

a condition on the shoreline permit requiring these project changes: 

 (a) Move the clearing and grading limits for the project four (4) feet closer to the trail center line 

between stations 294 and 295; 

(b) Allow the restoration of any impacted privacy fences, trees and landscaping in their pre-existing 

locations after trail construction, between trail locations 291 and 298; and 

(c) Inventory and mark as “SAVE” the heritage dogwood located at station 295. 

Thank you for your consideration, 

 

Arul Menezes 

3145 E Lk Sammamish Shore Ln SE 

Sammamish, WA 98075 

                                                           
2 The proposed removal of this tree appears to violate SMC Chapter 21A.37 as well as the SMP and SMC provisions 
cited above. 
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Menezes tree report 1.0 - Arul Menezes Page I of2

Menezes tree rePort 1.0

Bruce Maccoy <consultingarborist.usa@gmail com>

t n L/21 /20!7 A3A AM

ro:arul menezes@ hotrl1ail com < arLrl,menezes@ hotmail com >;

1 attachmenrs (44 K8)

Menezes, Samm sh, January, 2017jPgl

For ; Mr. Arul Menezes :

Dear Mr. Menezes ,

Yesterday I visited with you at your home at 3145-Ee9! L-?.f-e--Sqnn?Tl9h SIIgI-e-La09..,..9-q

in Sammamish , 98075 to look at your trees. l've diawn and attached a diagram of lhe trees

th;ii inapdied'm6s{ Ciosely. The number one in the circle represents a four stem Stewartia

with stem diameters of7 inches,4 inches,6 inches, and 7 inches ( measured two feet above

grade. ) . The tree has a height of 22 feet and a spread of 27 feet. lt's in good health and in a

good growing environment. Stewartia is an attractive tree - not rare , but not common ,

either. lt grows well in King County. I recommend the preservation of this tree'

Based on my measurements and the accepted methods for calculating DBH for multi stem

trees , the Stewartia has a diameter of over 12 inches and hence is a signillcant tree per

Sammamish code. SMC 21A.15.1333 states that a significant tree is defined as a deciduous

tree in good health with a diameter of 12 inches or more

The number two in the circle represents a Katsura tree with a DBH of 7 inches , a height of

28 feet . and a spread of 18 feet. I believe this tree is also worth preserving

l understand there are ongoing conversations about the trail and construction l am

willing to be part of the effort to preserve these trees Please contact me if I may be ofany
further assistance.

eluce Mac coy ( PN'01594/ 10828 )

Cons!liing Arbor n
MS Forestry/ Entomology / PLaft Pathology

]q1.l9:1!.4v.e..r'.sg.,.!E.
qelle"le,w?:!i1919t.,.9_8.p_0_1

Home:425 ' 451 -'1813

Desk:425 450 1584

Cell:425-246-5778

https://outlook.live.com/owa./?viewmodel:ReadMessageltem&ItemlD:AQMkADAwATE... 1n'7/201'7
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MeDezes tree report 1.0 - Arul Menezes

wwwConsultinoArbo.ist-lJSA.com
Ahemate email:
ConsultinoArborist@msn.com

Page2 of2

https://oudook.live.corn/owa/?viewmodel=ReadMessagellem&ItemlD=AeMkADAwATE ... r27D0lj
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Lindsey Ozbolt

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 4:26 PM

To: 'john@wwward.com'

Subject: RE: East lake trail comments

Dear John, 

 

Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development Permit 

Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).  

 

Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment period, all 

comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be included in future notices 

the City issues for this proposal. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

 

From: John Ward [mailto:jward.family@gmail.com]  

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 9:18 AM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Cc: Joanna Ward <joanna@wwward.com> 

Subject: East lake trail comments 

 

Hi Lindsey, attached are our comments related to the trail.  Can you please reply to confirm receipt of this 

message? 

 

Thank you, 

 

John Ward 

425.301.0080 

SB-77

Exhibit 29
SSDP2016-00415

002773



Lindsey Ozbolt 
Sammamish Community Planner 
 

Dear Lindsey, 

King County representatives gave me your contact info for making comments about the East Lake 

Sammamish Trail.  I met with them earlier this week, and walked through the plans to better understand 

their current intentions, as it pertains to my property. 

My address is:   3133 E Lake Sammamish Shore Lane SE,  Sammamish (Block 297 on the plan) 

Based on my discussion with the County representative,  it's clear that the 60% plan will have a 

significant impact on the security and privacy we have enjoyed.  We are realists and understand that 

change is coming, so our hope with this letter is to ask the County to help us remediate those changes. 

Figure 1 is a photo of the space in question.  It currently offers us  a very private space, and does not in 

any way invite the public to explore our street or property. 

 

Figure 1 
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Impacts 

The plan (as we unerstand it) calls for removal of the fence along the trail, without replacement, and 

leaving the existing stairs.  Removal of the fence also means that we will be looking directly at a  large 

retaining wall on the opposite side of the trail.  Leaving the stairs (absent a fence and gate) is an 

invitation to leave the trail and explore the properties below. 

Since these changes give the public direct visual and physical access to our property, we're hoping our 

neighbors at the County respect how this affects not only our privacy, but also the security of our 

personal property. 

That said, visual access to the lake appears to be one of the trail design principles, so we assume loss of 

the fence is inevitable.    

Figure 2 depicts the grub line area, which is approximately 1-2' inside the fence.   I'm not sure if the 

county's engineers are familiar with the elevation change, or if it's relevant, but since it's not obvious 

from the plan I'm sharing it here. 

 

Figure 2 
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Remediation Proposal 

We are asking the county to help us remediate the security impacts resulting from the trail design by 

allowing minor land use accomodations.  In summary they include: 

1. Allowing us to remove the stairs (which cross both properties). 

2. Building a retaining wall spanning the full width of the property line 

3. Adding ground cover or low growth bushes to discourage access to the property outside of the 

trail boundary 

Figure 3 shows the property line according to the survey stakes.  Notable is that two trees straddle the 

line, one on each side, and each having roots that cross this line. 

The elevation at this line is approximately four feet.  By eliminating the stairs and adding a retaining 

wall, this drop would discourge casual access to the street and our house.  At a minumim it would 

eliminate the implied invitation to explore. 

 

Figure 3 
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In order to build the wall, two  trees need to be removed.  These trees appear to be jointly owned, so 

we are asking for permission to remove those trees. 

We are also asking permission to build a retaining wall so that its face is aligned on the property line.  

This doesn't seem to impact the county's intended use of the property, would make the wall slightly 

higher (to discourage access), and offers the side benefit of maximizing the width the road. 

 

The County's New Retaining Wall on Opposite Side of Trail  

TheCounty's  representative doesn't  believe there is a definitive plan for the appearance/finish of the 

County's new retaining wall.  She suggested that I share photos of potential wall finishes in this 

comment.  We've seen walls like the one shown in Figure 4 around Redmond and think they perfectly 

match natural environments like the trail side. 

 

Figure 4 
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Lindsey Ozbolt

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 4:25 PM

To: 'marywictor@comcast.net'

Subject: RE: Public Comment (3): K.C. ELSTrail Segment 2B--SSDP2016-00415 ~ Stormwater Fish 

Passage / Culverts & Salmonid

Dear Mark, 

 

Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development Permit 

Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).  

 

Your additional comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment 

period, all comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be included in 

future notices the City issues for this proposal. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

 

From: marywictor@comcast.net [mailto:marywictor@comcast.net]  

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 9:00 AM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Subject: Public Comment (3): K.C. ELSTrail Segment 2B--SSDP2016-00415 ~ Stormwater Fish Passage / Culverts & 

Salmonid 

 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt / Associate Planner, City of Sammamish 
re: Stormwater ~ FOUR (4) Fish Passage Culverts 
 
1) Tremendously glad to see King County will be doing Culvert replacements/upgrades for 4 key 
Creeks in Sammamish!  
[Lawsuits and judgments in 2007 and 2013 are helping drive these changes for our State, County and 
City to do.] One 2016 news article: 
9th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals says the state must replace hundreds of culverts that 
block passage for salmon to spawning grounds 
http://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/environment/washington-must-fix-salmon-
blocking-culverts-court-says/ 
 

2) "Creek Convergence Zone": Within just 1 1/4 miles along the Western shore of City of 
Sammamish, Lake Sammamish is fed by 4 potentially salmon-bearing streams, south-to-north 
named: Pine Lake Creek, Ebright Creek, Zackuse Creek, and George Davis Creek. This is incredibly 
unique and special! {See .pdf 1-page map from Kokanee Work Group (KWG) full-day technical 
workshop, which shows this well (and highlights 3 "index" Kokanee/Lake Sammamish streams such 
as Ebright.)} 
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For salmon recovery, it is absolutely essential for King County and the City of Sammamish to work 
cooperatively for and during culvert design work. Synergy can be achieved if projects are run within 
the same time period, helping reduce impacts to the environment and potentially reducing costs. 
However, even if the County and City projects are not done at the same time, it is critical that their 
planning be done with overall linkage in mind. 
 
Also, importance of all salmonid should be considered from the Endangered Species Act (ESA) 
including Chinook (where federal funding may be available that will ultimately benefit all fish) to the 
Lake Sammamish Kokanee locally known as "our little red fish". For example, does the design and 
slope/elevations work from Lake Sammamish levels to and through the culverts for the K.C. Trail and 
City of Sammamish parkway work for any/all types of salmon to be able to pass and use/spawn in 
upstream waters? If the trail needs to be raised to provide minimum slope/elevation, then that should 
be part of design/plans now or updated/added. [This was a question I heard John Titcomb, resident 
living near Lake outfall from George Davis Creek, ask recently.] There may be this factor or other 
concerns that should be thought through thoroughly by appropriate consultants or others experienced 
with fish and salmon recovery too. 
 
3) Are there past learnings, mind share, or other benefits to reseach or good contacts for other 
locations and agencies who have been or are doing culvert replacements for fish recovery? Perhaps 
interacting with other City, County, State or Federal contacts can provide useful "learnings" ... 
sometimes there are specific details and other things discovered through the process of culvert 
replacement that might really benefit and aid King County or our City of Sammamish. This helps 
avoid future issues, provide more robust implementations, and may offer cost savings or alternate 
approaches. 
 
4) Water Quality: Fish passage and salmon recovery are inextricably intertwine with the quality and 
quantity of water (flow, velocity, duration, turbidity, and cleanness from any/all pollutants.) Transport 
of wood, debris, sediment and fine sand/silts can be really problematic and erosion needs to be 
prevented and/or mitigated! Please also consider how water quality can be maintained and even 
improved. 
 
5) Education: Please consider adding signage along the trail to educate users and the public about 
fish passage and salmon recovery. Information could include historic use of streams, honor native 
american heritage, what to look for at what times of year (like Issaquah hatchery has), native plants, 
importance of trees and cover, art / sculpture, keeping things clean/clear (no litter, pet waste, oils or 
pollutants) or many other things. Between the 4 creeks in less than 1.5 miles... there are opportunities 
to have multiple information stations for kids to seniors and non-english speakers to look at, read 
and/or maybe even interact with. Doing these types of things will enhance the experience of the Trail 
for the public and help protect our envirment and living things. 
 
Thank you for all the work, funding, design and efforts putting the ELST through from Issaquah to 
Redmond and widening/paving it through this last key segment within the City of Sammamish with its 
unique topography and geology including our very special "creek convergence zone"! 
 
Sincerely, Mary Wictor / Watershed resident between Zackuse and George Davis Creeks since 
6/2000. 
 
Pertinent Details/Locations: The 60% design of 135 pages has 8 pages (FP#) for Fish Passage 
Culverts for 4 Creeks including: 
a) Pine Lake Creek    Station 379+10   pg52 AL20    &   pg77 FP1 
b) Ebright Creek         Station 412+00   pg59 AL27    &   pg80 FP4 
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c) Zackuse Creek       Station 424+60   pg61 AL29    &   pg81 FP5 
d) George Davis Crk   Station 441+40   pg65 AL33    &   pg83 FP7 
and there may be other G, EX, or other pages with related info. 
 
P.S. There are multiple other numbered and/or "unnamed" creeks and streams where King County 
and the City of Sammamish should work together to ensure best passage for water, cleanliness, and 
stormwater capacity for past, present, and future conditions and development. 
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Lindsey Ozbolt

From: Lindsey Ozbolt

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 4:22 PM

To: 'Nick Tsilas'

Subject: RE: East Lake Sammamish Trail Questions and Comments - Gelfuso, Jeff and Julie

Hello Nick, 

 

All comments are due by 5:00pm today. 

 

Lindsey Ozbolt 
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development 

425.295.0527 

 

From: Nick Tsilas [mailto:ntsilas@microsoft.com]  

Sent: Friday, January 27, 2017 8:38 AM 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us> 

Subject: Re: East Lake Sammamish Trail Questions and Comments - Gelfuso, Jeff and Julie 

 

Hi Liz, when are comments due today? By what time? 

 

From: Jeff and Julie Gelfuso <jeffandjulie@live.com> 

Sent: Thursday, January 26, 2017 11:28:00 PM 

To: lozbolt@sammamish.us 

Cc: Hettich, Christi; Lindquist, Vern; Nick Tsilas; Jane Tsilas; Doug & Lori Birrell; George; Jeff and Julie Gelfuso 

Subject: East Lake Sammamish Trail Questions and Comments - Gelfuso, Jeff and Julie  

  

Dear Ms Osbolt 

 

As instructed following the the Sammamish City Council public meeting on January 10th 2017, Julie and I are submitting the 

following attached PDF documenting our questions, concerns, and requests regarding the proposed 60% East Lake 

Sammamish Trail Improvement Plan. Thank you for taking the time to review it, provide detailed responses to each of our 

questions, and include it in the city public record filing for the King County of trail permit application.  

 

If you have any issues opening or reading the attached pdf, please let us know. We want to ensure that you’ve received it 

from us successfully in time to be reviewed and submitted. 

 

Thank you.  

 

Jeff and Julie Gelfuso 

1423 E Lake Sammamish Shore Lane SE 

Sammamish, WA 98075 

jeffandjulie@live.com 

(425)736-5682 
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2/10/17, 8)44 AMRE: Tsilas (Mint Grove residents) – Comments and Questions... - Lindsey Ozbolt

Page 1 of 4https://mail.sammamish.us/owa/#viewmodel=ReadMessageItem&ItemI…uSZuYq%2BUoraUsAAAAAnu9AAA%3D&IsPrintView=1&wid=92&ispopout=1

RE: Tsilas (Mint Grove residents) – Comments and Questions on

Section 2B East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment

Good to hear back, thanks you. We look forward to joining the meeting later tonight. Best regards
 

From: Lindsey Ozbolt [mailto:LOzbolt@sammamish.us] 
Sent: Tuesday, January 10, 2017 4:42 PM
To: Nick Tsilas <ntsilas@microsoft.com>
Cc: Jane Tsilas <janetsi@microsoft.com>
Subject: RE: Tsilas (Mint Grove residents) – Comments and Questions on Section 2B East Lake
Sammamish Trail Segment
 
Dear Nick Tsilas,
Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development
Permit Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).
Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment
period, all comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be
included in future notices the City issues for this proposal.
Regards,
Lindsey Ozbolt
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development
425.295.0527
 

From: Nick Tsilas [mailto:ntsilas@microsoft.com] 
Sent: Tuesday, January 10, 2017 3:12 PM
To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us>
Cc: Jane Tsilas <janetsi@microsoft.com>
Subject: Tsilas (Mint Grove residents) – Comments and Questions on Section 2B East Lake Sammamish
Trail Segment
 
Dear Ms Ozbolt – below and attached are our comments and questions related to the Section 2B Lake
Sammamish 60% Design Plan.  Thanks, Nick
 

Jane Tsilas <janetsi@microsoft.com>

Tue 1/10/2017 5:12 PM

To:Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us>;

Cc:Nick Tsilas <ntsilas@microsoft.com>;
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2/10/17, 8)44 AMRE: Tsilas (Mint Grove residents) – Comments and Questions... - Lindsey Ozbolt

Page 2 of 4https://mail.sammamish.us/owa/#viewmodel=ReadMessageItem&Item…uSZuYq%2BUoraUsAAAAAnu9AAA%3D&IsPrintView=1&wid=92&ispopout=1

Re: Tsilas (Mint Grove residents) – Comments and Questions on Section 2B East Lake Sammamish Trail
Segment
January 10, 2017
Sent Via E-mail
To: Lindsey Ozbolt - lozbolt@sammamish.us
Dear Ms Ozbolt – we understand that the City Of Sammamish will hold a special meeting today, Tuesday,
January 10, 2017 in which residents of the City will have the opportunity to Comment on the South
Sammamish Plan B 60% Design Plan.  Jane and I reside at 1429 East Lake Sammamish Shore Lane, SE,
Sammamish, WA 98075 (identified as 362+00 in the Plan) and will attend the meeting.  We are planning on
making the following comments and questions which we also submit here for your consideration.
As background, we have been the owners of our home since June 23, 2011. We are parents of three
children, who also reside with us.  Purchasing our house was a dream come true and reflects years of
planning and savings, and significant sacrifices made by both Jane and I who are employed full-time.  Our
family enjoys the Sammamish trail and are regular users.  We walk our dog, go for family walks, and ride our
bikes on the trail.  We are not surveyors or architects and while we have reviewed the 60% Design Plan, we
do not fully understand all the drawings, including ones that reference our home.  Based on our review of the
60% Design Plan we have some concerns and questions and so this opportunity to engage with you and the
City Council is very valuable.
Our home is the second to last house on Mint Grove, where the road narrows relative to the trail border.  As
such ingress and egress to our house is already challenging, especially: (1) for larger vehicles, including
ambulances, fire trucks, delivery trucks, tow trucks, utility trucks (e.g. electricity, water, cable), garbage
trucks (note that the Waste Management recycling cannot and does not come down our small road), and
moving trucks; (2) when there is a car coming in the opposite direction; and (3) when residents have guests
over.  In addition, because of the narrowness of the road, parking is currently extremely limited.
We support the paving of the trail in a thoughtful, compliant, safe manner that considers and prioritizes the
safety of Sammamish citizens, the environment, and the quality of life of impacted homeowners.  Below are
our questions and concerns that we hope can be addressed.

1. We have significant concerns regarding the safety for residents of our home, Mint Grove, and
the City of Sammamish.  The proposed plan creates more dangerous living environment.

a. Will the proposed design enable emergency vehicles to access our home
and egress our home in an expedited manner should an emergency occur? 
This question specifically applies to ambulances and fire trucks and their ability to
come to our house, maneuver at the dead end of Mint Grove (basically in front of
our house), and egress. 

b. Please note, as is, the road is especially challenging to navigate for emergency
vehicles.  Turning around requires several K-turns for many of these vehicles. 
For other vehicles, including larger ambulances and fire trucks, it requires them to
slowly reverse out the length of the road. Something that is dangerous in and of
itself, and that could in a life-threatening situation where minutes are critical prove
fatal.

c. Regarding location of the center line – a few feet make a big difference in terms of
safety for Sammamish Citizens and our family if there is a fire or medical
emergency in our home, and vehicles are delayed in entering and exiting, or are
not able to access our homes in a timely manner.  These few feet could be the
difference between life or death in an emergency.  Why is the center line of the
trail not at least kept to its current location, and ideally moved to the east so
as to not create a more dangerous living environment for our house and
other Mint Grove residents?

d. At a minimum we ask that the trail does not impede more to the west that it
currently does as it will narrow the road and create situations that are more
dangerous than the current one by further limiting the ability for emergency
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vehicles to access our home in a timely manner.
e. We hope that the City puts the safety of its citizens and residents first and that a

reasonable and responsible approach is taken.
f. Would the City and County agree to conduct an emergency simulation/test

and have an ambulance and fire truck access our house with the proposed
60% draft plan conditions to confirm no potential adverse impact?

g. What is the responsibility of the City and City Council to keep the Citizens
of Sammamish safe, and at a minimum to not create more dangerous
situations than currently exist?

h. Related to above what is the potential liability to the City of Sammamish if
decisions taken by the City (or inaction) lead to less safe circumstances,
and consequently accidents and/or loss of property or life result?

i. Does the City have codes related to public welfare and safety that
addresses access, ingress and egress by emergency vehicles to homes for
emergency purposes?  If not should we have such codes?

j. We are parents of a young child who often plays outside with other neighborhood
children and friends who visit from other neighborhoods in Sammamish. A child
running onto the trail could potentially be hit by a bicycle.  Does the current
proposed plan include plants or structures that would promote thoughtful
ingress and egress to the trail by children to avoid getting hit by bicycles or
fast moving individuals?

2. Access to properties for necessities, commerce and maintenance could potentially be
significantly impeded.

a. Does the current proposed plan impede or make more difficult access to
our home by large vehicles such as delivery trucks, moving trucks, utility
trucks and construction trucks?

b. Please note that as is, many larger trucks cannot access our neighborhood and
directly access our home.  As an example, the Waste Management recycling
truck does not come down the Mint Grover road or stop outside our house. 
Moreover, when we moved in special arrangements had to be made because
moving trucks could not access our home.

c. Larger trucks such as delivery vehicles have trouble turning around in Mint Grove,
including in front of our house.  In fact, during our occupancy there have been two
accidents caused by vehicles turning outside our home – (1) a delivery truck
turning around to egress crashed into our neighbor’s house to the north, and (2) a
tow truck turning around crashed into our garage. 

d. Does the current draft plan consider the need for safe and reasonable
ingress and egress to conduct commerce and maintenance – utility trucks,
UPS and FedEx trucks, water delivery trucks, construction vehicles, etc.?

3. Location of the current trail works and if the current trail was paved, and\or expanded slightly to
the east there would be no adverse impact on safety, quality of life, and the environment.

a. Many of the above concerns could be avoided if the current trail was paved in its
existing location.  However, it appears that the proposed draft moves the center
line west, thereby narrowing the small road that provides access to our home. 
How many feet over does the center line move and how much further west
from our current wall to the trail is in the proposed plan?

b. Could we keep the existing center line, or move the center line a few feet to
the east?  By moving the center line a few feet to the west, the City would not be
creating a more dangerous situation for Mint Grove residents and City of
Sammamish residents who visit Mint Grove.

c. Please note that by ensuring that the trail does not impede more to the west for
the section adjacent to Mint Grove, environmental impact will be minimal and no
trees will be cut.

d. If it is not possible to move the center line to the west, can you please
explain why not?

e. The proposed draft plan indicates some land to the east of the trail as wet lands. 
However, this land is not wetlands as defined by federal statutes and to the extent
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it is “wet” it is so because there is a man-made trench that is dug every year
(including this year) by King County.  The trench created by King County not only
captures water, but creates flooding for Mint Grove and our homes.  Why is the
land to the east of the trail marked as “wet lands”? and what is the
significance of that indication?

4. Will the current draft plan address flooding and dangerous situations caused by ice?
a. Does the current draft design address water run-off and potential flooding?

Please explain what solutions will improve the situation from today.
b. The reason we ask the above is that we have invested over $15k to address

drainage issues on our property due to the current trail.  We have invested in a
new retaining wall, underground drainage, and paving to stop the overflow of
water and icing of that water during winter.  The icing of the water caused
particularly hazardous conditions in the winter resulting in several individuals
slipping and falling on the ice.

c. If our improvements are destroyed by the new plans, will the County or City
reimburse us?

5. Will parking and access to our homes by our own vehicles be impeded?
a. The Mint Grove road is narrow and turning into our garages from the road is

relatively tight and challenging.  Will the current draft plan make more difficult
or impede access to our homes by our vehicles?

b. Because the road is so narrow, a few feet make a big difference to our ability to
negotiate turns into and out of our homes.

c. Will parking in front of our own homes be adversely impacted by the
proposed plan?  How do you suggest we handle this if yes? (also a safety
concern) 

d. If parking is adversely impacted, where will Mint Grove residents park? My
family has 4 drivers and as many cars.  Not sure where we will be parking.

We would like to invite City of Sammamish Council Members, our Mayor and King County Officials to visit
our neighborhood, drive down our road and walk the trail with us.  We would also like the City and County to
ask emergency services such as fire and medical to assess access and impact of the 60% Draft Plan to Mint
Grove homes, including ours.  This is big project in terms of financial expenditure and potential risk to public
safety and property impact, and we need all stakeholders and decision makers to be properly informed. 
Looking at plans on paper is not enough to understand the scope of the project and the potential issues and
solutions.
We kindly ask that the City of Sammamish take these comments and questions into consideration.  More
specifically we hope that the City and County put the safety of its citizens first, minimize the impact on Mint
Grove residents, and reduce the impact on the environment and the existing trees.  This can be easily and
reasonably accomplished by moving the center line of the trail a few feet to the east, especially towards the
south end of the Mint Grove area.
Sincerely
Nick, Jane and Loucas Tsilas
1429 East Lake Sammamish Shore Lane SE
Sammamish, WA 98075
425-765-3343
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RE: Tsilas (Mint Grove residents) – Comments and Questions on

Section 2B East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment

good
 

From: Lindsey Ozbolt [mailto:LOzbolt@sammamish.us] 
Sent: Tuesday, January 10, 2017 4:42 PM
To: Nick Tsilas <ntsilas@microsoft.com>
Cc: Jane Tsilas <janetsi@microsoft.com>
Subject: RE: Tsilas (Mint Grove residents) – Comments and Questions on Section 2B East Lake
Sammamish Trail Segment
 
Dear Nick Tsilas,
Thank you for contacting the City of Sammamish regarding the current Shoreline Substantial Development
Permit Application for East Lake Sammamish Trail Segment 2B (SSDP2016-00415).
Your comments have been received and will be included in the project record.  At the close of the comment
period, all comments will be compiled and provided to King County for review and response.  You will be
included in future notices the City issues for this proposal.
Regards,
Lindsey Ozbolt
Associate Planner | City of Sammamish | Department of Community Development
425.295.0527
 

From: Nick Tsilas [mailto:ntsilas@microsoft.com] 
Sent: Tuesday, January 10, 2017 3:12 PM
To: Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us>
Cc: Jane Tsilas <janetsi@microsoft.com>
Subject: Tsilas (Mint Grove residents) – Comments and Questions on Section 2B East Lake Sammamish
Trail Segment
 
Dear Ms Ozbolt – below and attached are our comments and questions related to the Section 2B Lake
Sammamish 60% Design Plan.  Thanks, Nick
 
Re: Tsilas (Mint Grove residents) – Comments and Questions on Section 2B East Lake Sammamish Trail

Jane Tsilas <janetsi@microsoft.com>

Tue 1/10/2017 5:10 PM

To:Lindsey Ozbolt <LOzbolt@sammamish.us>;
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Segment
January 10, 2017
Sent Via E-mail
To: Lindsey Ozbolt - lozbolt@sammamish.us
Dear Ms Ozbolt – we understand that the City Of Sammamish will hold a special meeting today, Tuesday,
January 10, 2017 in which residents of the City will have the opportunity to Comment on the South
Sammamish Plan B 60% Design Plan.  Jane and I reside at 1429 East Lake Sammamish Shore Lane, SE,
Sammamish, WA 98075 (identified as 362+00 in the Plan) and will attend the meeting.  We are planning on
making the following comments and questions which we also submit here for your consideration.
As background, we have been the owners of our home since June 23, 2011. We are parents of three
children, who also reside with us.  Purchasing our house was a dream come true and reflects years of
planning and savings, and significant sacrifices made by both Jane and I who are employed full-time.  Our
family enjoys the Sammamish trail and are regular users.  We walk our dog, go for family walks, and ride our
bikes on the trail.  We are not surveyors or architects and while we have reviewed the 60% Design Plan, we
do not fully understand all the drawings, including ones that reference our home.  Based on our review of the
60% Design Plan we have some concerns and questions and so this opportunity to engage with you and the
City Council is very valuable.
Our home is the second to last house on Mint Grove, where the road narrows relative to the trail border.  As
such ingress and egress to our house is already challenging, especially: (1) for larger vehicles, including
ambulances, fire trucks, delivery trucks, tow trucks, utility trucks (e.g. electricity, water, cable), garbage
trucks (note that the Waste Management recycling cannot and does not come down our small road), and
moving trucks; (2) when there is a car coming in the opposite direction; and (3) when residents have guests
over.  In addition, because of the narrowness of the road, parking is currently extremely limited.
We support the paving of the trail in a thoughtful, compliant, safe manner that considers and prioritizes the
safety of Sammamish citizens, the environment, and the quality of life of impacted homeowners.  Below are
our questions and concerns that we hope can be addressed.

1. We have significant concerns regarding the safety for residents of our home, Mint Grove, and
the City of Sammamish.  The proposed plan creates more dangerous living environment.

a. Will the proposed design enable emergency vehicles to access our home
and egress our home in an expedited manner should an emergency occur? 
This question specifically applies to ambulances and fire trucks and their ability to
come to our house, maneuver at the dead end of Mint Grove (basically in front of
our house), and egress. 

b. Please note, as is, the road is especially challenging to navigate for emergency
vehicles.  Turning around requires several K-turns for many of these vehicles. 
For other vehicles, including larger ambulances and fire trucks, it requires them to
slowly reverse out the length of the road. Something that is dangerous in and of
itself, and that could in a life-threatening situation where minutes are critical prove
fatal.

c. Regarding location of the center line – a few feet make a big difference in terms of
safety for Sammamish Citizens and our family if there is a fire or medical
emergency in our home, and vehicles are delayed in entering and exiting, or are
not able to access our homes in a timely manner.  These few feet could be the
difference between life or death in an emergency.  Why is the center line of the
trail not at least kept to its current location, and ideally moved to the east so
as to not create a more dangerous living environment for our house and
other Mint Grove residents?

d. At a minimum we ask that the trail does not impede more to the west that it
currently does as it will narrow the road and create situations that are more
dangerous than the current one by further limiting the ability for emergency
vehicles to access our home in a timely manner.
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e. We hope that the City puts the safety of its citizens and residents first and that a
reasonable and responsible approach is taken.

f. Would the City and County agree to conduct an emergency simulation/test
and have an ambulance and fire truck access our house with the proposed
60% draft plan conditions to confirm no potential adverse impact?

g. What is the responsibility of the City and City Council to keep the Citizens
of Sammamish safe, and at a minimum to not create more dangerous
situations than currently exist?

h. Related to above what is the potential liability to the City of Sammamish if
decisions taken by the City (or inaction) lead to less safe circumstances,
and consequently accidents and/or loss of property or life result?

i. Does the City have codes related to public welfare and safety that
addresses access, ingress and egress by emergency vehicles to homes for
emergency purposes?  If not should we have such codes?

j. We are parents of a young child who often plays outside with other neighborhood
children and friends who visit from other neighborhoods in Sammamish. A child
running onto the trail could potentially be hit by a bicycle.  Does the current
proposed plan include plants or structures that would promote thoughtful
ingress and egress to the trail by children to avoid getting hit by bicycles or
fast moving individuals?

2. Access to properties for necessities, commerce and maintenance could potentially be
significantly impeded.

a. Does the current proposed plan impede or make more difficult access to
our home by large vehicles such as delivery trucks, moving trucks, utility
trucks and construction trucks?

b. Please note that as is, many larger trucks cannot access our neighborhood and
directly access our home.  As an example, the Waste Management recycling
truck does not come down the Mint Grover road or stop outside our house. 
Moreover, when we moved in special arrangements had to be made because
moving trucks could not access our home.

c. Larger trucks such as delivery vehicles have trouble turning around in Mint Grove,
including in front of our house.  In fact, during our occupancy there have been two
accidents caused by vehicles turning outside our home – (1) a delivery truck
turning around to egress crashed into our neighbor’s house to the north, and (2) a
tow truck turning around crashed into our garage. 

d. Does the current draft plan consider the need for safe and reasonable
ingress and egress to conduct commerce and maintenance – utility trucks,
UPS and FedEx trucks, water delivery trucks, construction vehicles, etc.?

3. Location of the current trail works and if the current trail was paved, and\or expanded slightly to
the east there would be no adverse impact on safety, quality of life, and the environment.

a. Many of the above concerns could be avoided if the current trail was paved in its
existing location.  However, it appears that the proposed draft moves the center
line west, thereby narrowing the small road that provides access to our home. 
How many feet over does the center line move and how much further west
from our current wall to the trail is in the proposed plan?

b. Could we keep the existing center line, or move the center line a few feet to
the east?  By moving the center line a few feet to the west, the City would not be
creating a more dangerous situation for Mint Grove residents and City of
Sammamish residents who visit Mint Grove.

c. Please note that by ensuring that the trail does not impede more to the west for
the section adjacent to Mint Grove, environmental impact will be minimal and no
trees will be cut.

d. If it is not possible to move the center line to the west, can you please
explain why not?

e. The proposed draft plan indicates some land to the east of the trail as wet lands. 
However, this land is not wetlands as defined by federal statutes and to the extent
it is “wet” it is so because there is a man-made trench that is dug every year
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(including this year) by King County.  The trench created by King County not only
captures water, but creates flooding for Mint Grove and our homes.  Why is the
land to the east of the trail marked as “wet lands”? and what is the
significance of that indication?

4. Will the current draft plan address flooding and dangerous situations caused by ice?
a. Does the current draft design address water run-off and potential flooding?

Please explain what solutions will improve the situation from today.
b. The reason we ask the above is that we have invested over $15k to address

drainage issues on our property due to the current trail.  We have invested in a
new retaining wall, underground drainage, and paving to stop the overflow of
water and icing of that water during winter.  The icing of the water caused
particularly hazardous conditions in the winter resulting in several individuals
slipping and falling on the ice.

c. If our improvements are destroyed by the new plans, will the County or City
reimburse us?

5. Will parking and access to our homes by our own vehicles be impeded?
a. The Mint Grove road is narrow and turning into our garages from the road is

relatively tight and challenging.  Will the current draft plan make more difficult
or impede access to our homes by our vehicles?

b. Because the road is so narrow, a few feet make a big difference to our ability to
negotiate turns into and out of our homes.

c. Will parking in front of our own homes be adversely impacted by the
proposed plan?  How do you suggest we handle this if yes? (also a safety
concern) 

d. If parking is adversely impacted, where will Mint Grove residents park? My
family has 4 drivers and as many cars.  Not sure where we will be parking.

We would like to invite City of Sammamish Council Members, our Mayor and King County Officials to visit
our neighborhood, drive down our road and walk the trail with us.  We would also like the City and County to
ask emergency services such as fire and medical to assess access and impact of the 60% Draft Plan to Mint
Grove homes, including ours.  This is big project in terms of financial expenditure and potential risk to public
safety and property impact, and we need all stakeholders and decision makers to be properly informed. 
Looking at plans on paper is not enough to understand the scope of the project and the potential issues and
solutions.
We kindly ask that the City of Sammamish take these comments and questions into consideration.  More
specifically we hope that the City and County put the safety of its citizens first, minimize the impact on Mint
Grove residents, and reduce the impact on the environment and the existing trees.  This can be easily and
reasonably accomplished by moving the center line of the trail a few feet to the east, especially towards the
south end of the Mint Grove area.
Sincerely
Nick, Jane and Loucas Tsilas
1429 East Lake Sammamish Shore Lane SE
Sammamish, WA 98075
425-765-3343
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Re: Tsilas (Mint Grove residents) – Comments and Questions on Section 2B East Lake 
Sammamish Trail Segment  

January 10, 2017 

Sent Via E-mail 

To: Lindsey Ozbolt - lozbolt@sammamish.us 

Dear Ms Ozbolt – we understand that the City Of Sammamish will hold a special meeting 
today, Tuesday, January 10, 2017 in which residents of the City will have the opportunity to 
Comment on the South Sammamish Plan B 60% Design Plan.  Jane and I reside at 1429 East 
Lake Sammamish Shore Lane, SE, Sammamish, WA 98075 (identified as 362+00 in the Plan) and 
will attend the meeting.  We are planning on making the following comments and questions 
which we also submit here for your consideration. 

As background, we have been the owners of our home since June 23, 2011. We are parents of 
three children, who also reside with us.  Purchasing our house was a dream come true and 
reflects years of planning and savings, and significant sacrifices made by both Jane and I who 
are employed full-time.  Our family enjoys the Sammamish trail and are regular users.  We 
walk our dog, go for family walks, and ride our bikes on the trail.  We are not surveyors or 
architects and while we have reviewed the 60% Design Plan, we do not fully understand all 
the drawings, including ones that reference our home.  Based on our review of the 60% Design 
Plan we have some concerns and questions and so this opportunity to engage with you and the 
City Council is very valuable. 

Our home is the second to last house on Mint Grove, where the road narrows relative to the 
trail border.  As such ingress and egress to our house is already challenging, especially: (1) for 
larger vehicles, including ambulances, fire trucks, delivery trucks, tow trucks, utility trucks 
(e.g. electricity, water, cable), garbage trucks (note that the Waste Management recycling 
cannot and does not come down our small road), and moving trucks; (2) when there is a car 
coming in the opposite direction; and (3) when residents have guests over.  In addition, 
because of the narrowness of the road, parking is currently extremely limited. 

We support the paving of the trail in a thoughtful, compliant, safe manner that considers and 
prioritizes the safety of Sammamish citizens, the environment, and the quality of life of 
impacted homeowners.  Below are our questions and concerns that we hope can be 
addressed. 

1. We have significant concerns regarding the safety for residents of our home, Mint Grove, 
and the City of Sammamish.  The proposed plan creates more dangerous living 
environment. 

a. Will the proposed design enable emergency vehicles to access our home and 
egress our home in an expedited manner should an emergency occur?  This 
question specifically applies to ambulances and fire trucks and their ability to 
come to our house, maneuver at the dead end of Mint Grove (basically in front of 
our house), and egress.   

b. Please note, as is, the road is especially challenging to navigate for emergency 
vehicles.  Turning around requires several K-turns for many of these vehicles.  For 
other vehicles, including larger ambulances and fire trucks, it requires them to 
slowly reverse out the length of the road. Something that is dangerous in and of 
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itself, and that could in a life-threatening situation where minutes are critical 
prove fatal. 

c. Regarding location of the center line – a few feet make a big difference in terms of 
safety for Sammamish Citizens and our family if there is a fire or medical 
emergency in our home, and vehicles are delayed in entering and exiting, or are 
not able to access our homes in a timely manner.  These few feet could be the 
difference between life or death in an emergency.  Why is the center line of the 
trail not at least kept to its current location, and ideally moved to the east so as 
to not create a more dangerous living environment for our house and other 
Mint Grove residents?  

d. At a minimum we ask that the trail does not impede more to the west that it 
currently does as it will narrow the road and create situations that are more 
dangerous than the current one by further limiting the ability for emergency 
vehicles to access our home in a timely manner. 

e. We hope that the City puts the safety of its citizens and residents first and that a 
reasonable and responsible approach is taken. 

f. Would the City and County agree to conduct an emergency simulation/test and 
have an ambulance and fire truck access our house with the proposed 60% draft 
plan conditions to confirm no potential adverse impact? 

g. What is the responsibility of the City and City Council to keep the Citizens of 
Sammamish safe, and at a minimum to not create more dangerous situations 
than currently exist? 

h. Related to above what is the potential liability to the City of Sammamish if 
decisions taken by the City (or inaction) lead to less safe circumstances, and 
consequently accidents and/or loss of property or life result? 

i. Does the City have codes related to public welfare and safety that addresses 
access, ingress and egress by emergency vehicles to homes for emergency 
purposes?  If not should we have such codes? 

j. We are parents of a young child who often plays outside with other neighborhood 
children and friends who visit from other neighborhoods in Sammamish. A child 
running onto the trail could potentially be hit by a bicycle.  Does the current 
proposed plan include plants or structures that would promote thoughtful 
ingress and egress to the trail by children to avoid getting hit by bicycles or fast 
moving individuals? 

2. Access to properties for necessities, commerce and maintenance could potentially be 
significantly impeded. 

a. Does the current proposed plan impede or make more difficult access to our 
home by large vehicles such as delivery trucks, moving trucks, utility trucks 
and construction trucks? 

b. Please note that as is, many larger trucks cannot access our neighborhood and 
directly access our home.  As an example, the Waste Management recycling truck 
does not come down the Mint Grover road or stop outside our house.  Moreover, 
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when we moved in special arrangements had to be made because moving trucks 
could not access our home. 

c. Larger trucks such as delivery vehicles have trouble turning around in Mint Grove, 
including in front of our house.  In fact, during our occupancy there have been two 
accidents caused by vehicles turning outside our home – (1) a delivery truck turning 
around to egress crashed into our neighbor’s house to the north, and (2) a tow 
truck turning around crashed into our garage.   

d. Does the current draft plan consider the need for safe and reasonable ingress 
and egress to conduct commerce and maintenance – utility trucks, UPS and 
FedEx trucks, water delivery trucks, construction vehicles, etc.? 

3. Location of the current trail works and if the current trail was paved, and\or expanded 
slightly to the east there would be no adverse impact on safety, quality of life, and the 
environment. 

a. Many of the above concerns could be avoided if the current trail was paved in its 
existing location.  However, it appears that the proposed draft moves the center 
line west, thereby narrowing the small road that provides access to our home.  
How many feet over does the center line move and how much further west 
from our current wall to the trail is in the proposed plan? 

b. Could we keep the existing center line, or move the center line a few feet to 
the east?  By moving the center line a few feet to the west, the City would not be 
creating a more dangerous situation for Mint Grove residents and City of 
Sammamish residents who visit Mint Grove. 

c. Please note that by ensuring that the trail does not impede more to the west for 
the section adjacent to Mint Grove, environmental impact will be minimal and no 
trees will be cut. 

d. If it is not possible to move the center line to the west, can you please explain 
why not? 

e. The proposed draft plan indicates some land to the east of the trail as wet lands.  
However, this land is not wetlands as defined by federal statutes and to the extent 
it is “wet” it is so because there is a man-made trench that is dug every year 
(including this year) by King County.  The trench created by King County not only 
captures water, but creates flooding for Mint Grove and our homes.  Why is the 
land to the east of the trail marked as “wet lands”? and what is the significance 
of that indication? 

4. Will the current draft plan address flooding and dangerous situations caused by ice? 

a. Does the current draft design address water run-off and potential flooding? 
Please explain what solutions will improve the situation from today. 

b. The reason we ask the above is that we have invested over $15k to address 
drainage issues on our property due to the current trail.  We have invested in a 
new retaining wall, underground drainage, and paving to stop the overflow of 
water and icing of that water during winter.  The icing of the water caused 
particularly hazardous conditions in the winter resulting in several individuals 
slipping and falling on the ice. 
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c. If our improvements are destroyed by the new plans, will the County or City 
reimburse us? 

5. Will parking and access to our homes by our own vehicles be impeded? 

a. The Mint Grove road is narrow and turning into our garages from the road is 
relatively tight and challenging.  Will the current draft plan make more difficult 
or impede access to our homes by our vehicles? 

b. Because the road is so narrow, a few feet make a big difference to our ability to 
negotiate turns into and out of our homes. 

c. Will parking in front of our own homes be adversely impacted by the proposed 
plan?  How do you suggest we handle this if yes? (also a safety concern)   

d. If parking is adversely impacted, where will Mint Grove residents park? My 
family has 4 drivers and as many cars.  Not sure where we will be parking. 

We would like to invite City of Sammamish Council Members, our Mayor and King County 
Officials to visit our neighborhood, drive down our road and walk the trail with us.  We would 
also like the City and County to ask emergency services such as fire and medical to assess 
access and impact of the 60% Draft Plan to Mint Grove homes, including ours.  This is big 
project in terms of financial expenditure and potential risk to public safety and property 
impact, and we need all stakeholders and decision makers to be properly informed.  Looking 
at plans on paper is not enough to understand the scope of the project and the potential 
issues and solutions. 

We kindly ask that the City of Sammamish take these comments and questions into 
consideration.  More specifically we hope that the City and County put the safety of its 
citizens first, minimize the impact on Mint Grove residents, and reduce the impact on the 
environment and the existing trees.  This can be easily and reasonably accomplished by 
moving the center line of the trail a few feet to the east, especially towards the south end of 
the Mint Grove area. 

Sincerely 

Nick, Jane and Loucas Tsilas 

1429 East Lake Sammamish Shore Lane SE 
Sammamish, WA 98075  
425-765-3343 
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